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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

PARKS, BEACHES AND RECREATION COMMISSION

OPEN SPACE AND ECOLOGY COMMITTEE

Minutes of June 11, 2008

Special Joint Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Community Development Director Prince called the special joint meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Planning Commission:
Hunter, Lentz, Maturo, Munir, Parker


PB&R Commission:         Almeida, Bologoff, De La Torre, Marmion, Waters


Open Space & Ecology


  Committee:
 Fieldman, Gutekanst, Liu, Whitten-Greenlee


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince


Consultants:
Sarah Nurmela and Colin Fair, Dyett &  Bhatia

BAYLANDS ALTERNATIVES WORKSHOP

Community Development Director Prince welcomed the members of the City’s advisory bodies.  He explained that the purpose of the workshop was to review and discuss the Baylands alternatives developed by the consultants based upon community input received to date,  and provide further input.  He introduced Sarah Nurmela, Dyett & Bhatia to present the alternatives.


Ms. Nurmela said Dyett & Bhatia will gather community input on the three alternatives and develop a preferred plan for the City Council’s consideration.  She said that in addition to workshops, two open houses were held, and a series of focus meetings are planned for the future.  She invited members of the community to attend the community meetings on June 18 and 28.


Ms. Nurmela summarized the specific plan submitted by Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC), the owner of the Baylands property.  She showed a map of the plan area and pointed out Phase I and Phase II areas.


Ms. Nurmela moved on to describe the community alternatives.  She noted that guiding principles reflected in all three of the alternatives include keeping the area south of Visitacion Creek as open space, incorporating sustainability, restoring wetlands areas, having community amenities and regional attractions included in the development, varying heights and scales of building to create diversity and architectural character, maintaining view corridors toward the Bay, including on-site energy production of some sort, and convenient access for pedestrians, bicyclists, vehicles, and mass transit.


Ms. Nurmela noted that the alternatives are intended to show a wide range of potential land uses, with considerable variation possible within each type of use.  She said retail/entertainment, for example, could include small shops and cafes, and industrial could include green technology and light manufacturing.  She added that elements of the three alternatives can be combined to form a new alternative reflecting the features the community wants.


Ms. Nurmela described Alternative 1 as having the most open space and the smallest, but most intense, developed area.  She noted the open space is located toward the south, and most of the developed area is centered around a mixed-use district to the north.  She said the mixed-use district would be anchored by a multi-modal station, and would include a walkable urban retail area.  Ms. Nurmela observed that this alternative assumes a relocation of the Caltrain station toward the south and extension of the Third Street light rail system to the new multi-modal hub.  She added that Alternative 1 also assumes a residential development at the Schlage Lock site and a small retail uses along Geneva, within a five-minute walking radius of the multi-modal station.


Ms. Nurmela said Alternative 2 has the same amount of open space, but it is more integrated into the development.  She characterized the developed area as a walkable urban district, consisting of an urban regional retail center near the intersection of Geneva Avenue and Highway 101, surrounded by office buildings and lower-scale research and development uses.  She noted that Alternative 2 includes a small retail use to support and activate the open space uses south of Visitacion Creek.


Ms. Nurmela noted that Alternative 3 has the most regional scale, with an exhibition center near the multi-modal station, with office uses, some R&D and light industrial, and hotels.  She drew attention to the wind channel, and said the City is still doing studies to determine the best location for a wind facility.


Ms. Nurmela compared the scale of development and amount of open space in the three alternatives and UPC’s specific plan.  She indicated that Alternative 1 has approximately 8 million square feet of development, and Alternatives 2 and 3 have about 1.5 million to 2 million less.


Ms. Nurmela introduced Colin Burgett of traffic consulting firm Fehr and Peers to discuss the estimated transit use rates and vehicle trip generation rates of the alternatives.  

Mr. Burgett noted that the specific plan would generate the most traffic during peak times.  Alternatives 2 and 3 would generate less traffic because they propose less development overall.  He indicated that transit use would be about 8 percent for the specific plan, 13.6 percent for Alternative 1, and slightly less for Alternatives 2 and 3.  He noted that the differences in transit usage were driven by the mix of uses and development intensity in proximity to the transit hub.  The greater variety of uses and higher intensity near the transit station, the higher the transit usage.   


Ms. Nurmela advised that the consultants plan to gather input through community meetings to develop a preferred community alternative for the City Council’s consideration.  She encouraged the members of the advisory groups to share their thoughts on the alternatives and indicate what they would like to see in terms of a preferred alternative.


Planning Commissioner James Hunter questioned whether the alternatives reflect a “build-it-and-they-will-come” approach rather than realistic plans.  He noted there is speculation about the fate of the Cow Palace and Candlestick Park, and what happens at those sites could affect some of the ideas in the alternatives, such as the exhibition center.  Commissioner Hunter also questioned the need for more retail development, given the existing vacancies in downtown Brisbane, along Geneva Avenue, and at sites like Sierra Point that are still not built out as anticipated.


Commissioner Hunter said he would be interested in finding out more about how multi-modal hubs affect their communities.


Community Development Director Prince thanked Commissioner Hunter for his comments.  He asked Commissioner Hunter to share his views about the alternatives.


Commissioner Hunter stated that he liked the idea of an exhibition space and would prefer less retail.  He expressed his opinion that all the alternatives were too dense.


Planning Commissioner Jameel Munir said he had reservations about the residential use assumed in Alternative 1 and the likelihood of the Geneva Avenue interchange improvements, given the current state of the economy.  He asked how changes in these plans would impact plans for the Baylands.


Commissioner Munir said he would like to know more about the open space proposed as part of the Phase II development.  Ms. Nurmela clarified that the community alternatives address the entire site and is not phased.  

Commissioner Munir expressed strong support for multi-modal facilities and mass transit.  He noted that multi-modal stations tend to work best in areas of mixed residential and commercial uses.  He questioned the viability of the multi-modal hub without a nearby residential development.  Commissioner Munir added that he liked the idea of moving the Caltrain station closer to Brisbane.


Commissioner Munir concluded by saying that he viewed Alternative 2 as a more balanced proposal than 1 or 3.  He said Alternative 1 was questionable because of the residential component, and Alternative 3 had too much retail.


Open Space and Ecology Committee Chairperson Leesa Whitten-Greenlee expressed her preference for Alternative 1 because of the contiguous open space and wetlands and the bigger development footprint all in one spot.  She said she did not like the road going through and breaking up the open space in Alternatives 2 and 3.  She added that she liked the greenbelt area and wind farm in Alternative 3 and the recycled water facility in Alternative 1.  She recommended leaving Ice House Hill in as natural and open state as possible.


Open Space and Ecology Committee Member Lori Liu said she favored sustainability, transit-oriented development, moving the Caltrain station further south, a recycled water facility, solar and wind energy production.  She observed that Alternative 1 seems most desirable because of the contiguous open space and the exposition center, preferably focused on sustainability and green technology.  


Committee Member Liu pointed out that Ice House Hill should be preserved as open space because it is too steep to be developed.


Planning Commissioner Cliff Lentz asked if members of the advisory groups would have an opportunity to ask questions about the alternatives later in the meeting.  Ms. Nurmela said she would try to save some time for that purpose.


With respect to Alternative 1, Commissioner Lentz said that although the amount of open space proposed is not enough, it should be contiguous to provide better wildlife habitat and serve as a buffer between the development and the rest of Brisbane.  He expressed support for moving the Caltrain station south and having a Geneva corridor serving the multi-modal station and transit systems. Commissioner Lentz noted that Alternative 1 would be better if it incorporated more open space into the densely developed area.


Commissioner Lentz suggested taking the Alternative 2 connections to McLaren Park, San Francisco, and Daly City and applying those features to Alternative 1.  He indicated that he would prefer to limit low-level commercial development near the lagoon and promote passive recreational opportunities in the southern area.  He stated that he would like to see the exhibition space in Alternative 3 incorporated in Alternative 1.


Commissioner Lentz said he had mixed feelings about a wind farm, although he supports alternative energy as a key element of any development at the Baylands.  He proposed investigating creative ways to use windmills on buildings and in certain spots that offer artistic benefits as well as power generation.


Open Space and Ecology Committee Member Mary Gutekanst observed that many issues raised by the City Council and advisory groups had not been addressed in any of the alternatives.


Committee Member Gutekanst stated that she was more concerned about the quality of the open space than the quantity.  She recommended building a seasonal wetlands and designing it to accommodate extreme weather events as well as future rises in sea level.


Committee Member Gutekanst recommended using the wetlands to help with remediation of toxics, a concept that was not mentioned anywhere in the review of the alternatives.  She noted bioremediation can include using plants, solar energy, and more sophistical systems to remove contaminants. 


Committee Member Gutekanst commented that members of the community have made their wishes clear about no housing at the Baylands, and she urged the consultants not to push this idea on land that used to be a dump site.  She noted that transportation will be an important feature, and she questioned the feasibility of extending the Third Street light rail line, moving the Caltrain station south, and rerouting transit buses to the multi-modal station.  Committee Member Gutekanst recommended focusing on uses that will not encourage car transportation.  She said she liked the idea of putting complementary uses together to reduce travel, having a convention center or performance center, and hotels, all accessible from mass transit.


Committee Member Gutekanst emphasized the need for all alternatives to have a sizable renewable energy component.  Instead of designating a particular area for alternative energy facilities, she recommended incorporating these features throughout the development.
Committee Member Gutekanst suggested investigating the possibility of using tidal fluctuations to generate power, particularly at the opening of the lagoon into the Bay. She observed that retail uses should be site-specific rather than generating more vehicle travel.


Planning Commission Chairperson Theresa Maturo expressed support for a multi-modal transportation hub, a water recycling facility, and wind and solar energy production.  She noted that Alternative 1 seems closest to what she envisioned, but it would be even better to create a fourth alternative that includes all the desirable features.  She stated that she liked the expanded wetlands and contiguous open space, the urban type of development, and less retail in Alternative 1.  Commissioner Maturo added that ten-story buildings may be too high in that area. Commissioner Maturo said the proposed residential development on the Schlage Lock site was more palatable than housing on a former landfill, as long as the land is safe.


Open Space and Ecology Committee Member Glenn Fieldman expressed her preference for Alternative 1 because of the concentration of density to the north and the contiguous open area.  She cautioned that the concept may need rethinking if residential use is not a possibility.  She indicated that she liked keeping the open area to the south undisturbed, without any roads or commercial uses there. Committee Member Fieldman commented that she was disturbed that only one of the alternatives had alternative energy facilities, and she expressed her opinion that any development at the Baylands should be energy-neutral.


Planning Commissioner Carolyn Parker stated that she liked Alternative 1 the best.  She expressed concern about grading Ice House Hill.  Ms. Nurmela clarified that all three alternatives call for Ice House Hill to be preserved.


Commissioner Parker recommended investigating the possibility of a salmon farm.  She noted that a member of the community has been talking about using some of the wetlands to help restore salmon populations.


Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commissioner Michaelo De La Torre said he did not like Alternative 2 with its commercial development or Alternative 3 with its retail uses.  He noted that Alternative 1 appears to be the best option, but it will attract outsiders to the community.


Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commissioner Bonnie Bologoff advised that she liked aspects of each alternative.  She said she did not want too much commercial development, and she agreed with Planning Commissioner Maturo that ten-story buildings might be too tall.  She expressed support for alternative energy facilities.  Commissioner Bologoff noted that Brisbane’s General Plan prohibits housing at the Baylands, and most people in the community agree that housing should be banned.


Commissioner Bologoff observed that Alternative 1 seemed preferable because it maximizes open space.  She noted that the best solution would be to combine features from all three plans into a new alternative.


Parks, Beaches and Recreation Chairperson Linda Almeida said she considered Alternative 1 the best of the three because of the open space north of Guadalupe Creek and the reclaimed water facility.  She noted that a source of alternative energy should be part of any development.


Commissioner Almeida recommended using some of the open space for active recreation, perhaps a sports complex and soccer field, and some for more passive uses.  She expressed support for a cultural or performing arts center and an accessible multi-modal transportation hub.


Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commissioner Renée Marmion proposed combining Alternative 1 with the portion of Alternative 3 above Geneva Avenue.  She said she would like to see bicycle paths, foot paths, and a dog park in the open space areas.  She recommended keeping much of the area to the south as a wetlands, and opposed having a restaurant near the lagoon.


Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commissioner Dan Waters commented that he liked Alternative 1 best because of its expanse of open space towards the west rather than office and R&D buildings.  He noted that the PB&R Commission is interested in a soccer field and other recreational facilities.  He advocated keeping the open space near the lagoon undisturbed.


Commissioner Waters supported having a recycled water facility and using reclaimed water for all irrigation and athletic fields.  He recommended looking into artificial turf as a field surface because it requires no water and little maintenance.


Commissioner Waters said he liked the alternative energy facility in Alternative 3, and noted that energy generated on-site can be used to light the ballfields and provide power for other uses.


Commissioner Waters stated that he disliked the commercial uses around the lagoon shown in Alternative 2.


Commissioner Waters recommended including trails connecting the Baylands to Crocker Park and the rest of Brisbane.  He recalled that the City’s original master plan for the Crocker Park Recreational Trail called for using the tunnel under Bayshore to connect with the Bay Trail.  He expressed support for a development that provides plenty of trails and bikeways so people can walk or bike throughout the site.


Commissioner Waters concluded by saying that Alternative 1 with some features from Alternative 3 seems to be the best option.


The meeting was opened for public comment.  

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane resident, urged the City to take into account all reasonably foreseeable development proposals in the area, as required by the California Environmental Quality Act.  He emphasized the importance of considering regional impacts and cumulative impacts.


Mr. Burr recommended thinking in terms of what would be the most responsible thing to do with the Baylands toxic waste dump.  He noted that the global climate crisis also needs to be addressed, and Brisbane should do what it can to reverse the disastrous trend resulting from doing business as usual.  He pointed out that with even a small rise in sea levels, this former dump site and many like it around the Bay Area will be submerged and leak into the water.  Mr. Burr added that the site is also considered hazardous because of its susceptibility to liquefaction in the event of a major earthquake.  Given these possibilities, he suggested using the Baylands to generate power.  He pointed out that this use would counter rising oil prices and help everyone in the region.


Mr. Burr distributed a flyer about a company offering interesting and attractive windmills that can be used in different conditions and settings.  He said these simple devices can be installed on most buildings, and they do not vibrate or kill birds, unlike inefficient propeller models.


Mr. Burr suggested using the Baylands toxic waste dump to solar panels, windmills, and other power generation facilities, and he proposed that this was the best alternatives for the site.


Clara Johnson, Brisbane resident and former City official, commented that she was pleased so many of the advisory group members were present, noting that only one of the 15 total people was unable to attend.  


Ms. Johnson expressed her opinion that the impacts of the maximum possible development of Phase II need to be evaluated in order to understand the cumulative impacts of Phase I, and she encouraged the City to proceed in that direction.


Ms. Johnson recommended adding a guiding principle requiring any developer to enhance, not just maintain, wildlife habitat.  She agreed with previous speakers that the anticipated rise in sea levels should be taken into consideration. She stated she would like the development to be as sustainable as possible, and she pointed out that having to pump all the water and sewer, as is currently proposed, would require considerable expense and energy.


Ms. Johnson advocated a mix of uses.  She reminded the advisory groups that the General Plan calls for “singular architecture,” and she emphasized the importance of creating a noteworthy project that is unlike all the others in the area that were constructed during the past decade.


Ms. Johnson suggested developing a fourth alternative reflecting what the town wants.  She stressed that it is up to the people to identify the preferred alternative, and the possibilities are not limited to the three plans prepared by the consultants.


Ms. Johnson recalled that the original drawings in the specific plan showed a Visitacion Park providing a water feature running east-west across the Baylands, and she noted this would be a great place for recreation.


Ms. Johnson recommended that the City require a minimum of 49 percent open space, and also insist that the open space be of high quality.  She said she liked the amount of open space together south of Visitacion Creek, at Ice House Hill, and around the lagoon.  She noted there are areas in the upper corner of the site near the Geneva Avenue interchange that could become wetlands.  She agreed with other speakers that open space should also be integrated throughout the developed portion of the project for the benefit of people who work and shop there.


Ms. Johnson suggested preserving the historic round house and providing a north-south water feature that would flow through the development.  Before planning a site for recreation fields, she cautioned that the City needs to check on long-term effects of toxins that might be present.  Ms. Johnson said she liked the idea of trail connections, an exhibition and performance space, with sports facilities and hotels.  Finally, she recommended establishing an oversight entity funded by the developer to monitor compliance with the thousands of conditions and mitigation measures that will be required over the coming decades to protect the environment and human health.


Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, recommended requiring the developer to develop some of the open space now and provide amenities such as trail connections.


Mr. Bouscal expressed concern about the close proximity of the developed area to the tank farms.  He said he would like to see the tank farm eliminated altogether.  He noted there is a high-pressure petroleum pipeline running underneath the site near the lagoon that should be relocated to avoid problems in the future, and he expressed his opinion that Kinder Morgan, the tank farm operator, should be required to relocate the pipeline.


Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said people should understand that Alternative 1 has 8.16 million square feet, Alternative 2 was 6.4 million, and Alternative 3 was 6.1 million.  She pointed out that as the amount of open space increases, the density in the north also increases.


Ms. Dillworth emphasized the need to preserve the wetlands.  She observed that each of the alternatives has some kind of development, whether office, institutional, or R&D, cutting through the most sensitive freshwater habitat areas.  She expressed support for stream restoration.


Ms. Dillworth noted that the public needs to be aware that the alternatives all call for leaving the toxins in place, in the soil.  She said that unless the City insists on a higher level of cleanup, the land will remain unsafe and the tank farm will continue to leak.


Ms. Dillworth observed that the proposed wind farm is located on land not owned by the applicant, and she recommended checking with Norcal about the future use of their property.  She added that it would be more sensible to move the wind farm closer to the Martin Substation in the middle of the site.


Ms. Dillworth said transportation needs to be thoroughly analyzed in the EIR.  She asked whether certain existing operations, such as the businesses along Industrial Way, will continue after the Baylands develops.


Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about the recycled water facility, noting that if more pharmaceutical production takes place at the Baylands, there will be far more pharmaceutical waste in the water, which may not be a good.


Josiah Clark, Nature In the City, San Francisco, stated that Brisbane was lucky to have such a rare natural area as the freshwater wetlands at the Baylands, and he advocated preserving and protecting this environment.  


Mr. Clark urged the City to insist on smarter and more sustainable development.  He observed that Alternative 1 has the most open space, but it also allows development in endangered wetland areas.  He noted that the seasonal frog ponds and the wildlife habitat at the Baylands will be degraded and destroyed if a drainage channel is put through the middle of the wetlands.  He recommended instead creating a place where people can observe rare ecology happening.


Jim McKissock, Donner Earth Care, stated that he had been studying the wetlands all last winter and previously.  He attested to the accuracy of Mr. Clark’s description of the Baylands as an incredibly rare habitat area, the largest freshwater seasonal wetland on the San Francisco Peninsula.  He talked about species of ducks, snipes, and stickleback fish that live in the area, and objected that a drainage channel across the property would drain the wetlands and destroy the processes taking place.  He noted that keeping development toward the north, as shown in Alternative 1, would probably be the best use of space.  He recommended keeping a buffer area between the developed area and the wetlands.


Jonathan Scharfman, representing the applicant, Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC), stated that climate experts agreed that in order to achieve climate stability, emissions must be reduced 80 percent from 1990 levels by 2050.  He said the best way to make a substantial difference is to reduce the number of vehicle miles traveled.  He pointed out that forcing workers to commute long distances from more affordable communities does not lead to sustainability.


Mr. Scharfman clarified the level of pollution identified at the Schlage Lock site.  He said the Department of Toxic Substances Control and the City of San Francisco are looking at an aggressive cleanup program that will make the site safe for housing.  He added that Schlage Lock is considered the most contaminated site in the region.


Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, recommended keeping open space contiguous, establishing connections between the Bay and mountain to provide continuity of habitat and trails, preserving the wetlands, and containing the existing plume of contamination from the Schlage Lock site to prevent its spread southward.


Community Development Director Prince thanked the members of the public for their comments.  He asked if any of the advisory group members had additional points.


Commissioner Lentz asked if UPC would provide feedback on the alternatives before a preferred alternative is developed.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the City will maintain an ongoing dialogue with the applicant.  He emphasized that the purpose of this process is to define the community’s alternative, and the developer will have an opportunity to react to that alternative in the future.


Community Development Director Prince commented that Brisbane’s priority has been on the environmental “E” of sustainability, but economics will be a consideration in the EIR analysis of the preferred alternative and the applicant’s proposal.


Community Development Director Prince observed that a number of advisory group members indicated a preference for Alternative 1, which reflects principles of smart growth and compact, dense development.  He said critical to both smart growth and the new urbanism are good transit connections, walkability, and a dense and friendly mix of uses.


Commissioner De La Torre asked about the impact of Alternatives 2 and 3 on the level of waste produced by the community.  Ms. Nurmela responded that the alternatives had not been analyzed at that level of detail.  She said the preferred alternative will be studied in depth.


Commissioner De La Torre expressed his opinion that Alternatives 2 and 3 would not be good for Brisbane and would cause more harm than good.


Commissioner Munir asked if the advisory groups would have an opportunity to review a combination Alternative 4 before it is presented to the City Council.  Mr. Prince advised that the City Council would ultimately determine the process as it continues to evolve.

Commissioner Munir commented that it would be helpful at future meetings to remind participants of the subject being addressed.  He noted the purpose of this joint meeting was to review and comment on the alternatives, but many speakers talked about issues for EIR analysis and the viability of the project itself.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, the special joint meeting was adjourned at 9:21 p.m.

________________________________

William Prince, Director




Community Development Department


